Meeting of Landlord Steering Group (LSG)
Wednesday 5 June 2024 from 2.15pm – 4.45pm
at Stratford District Council Offices

Draft Minutes
Present: 
Terry Samuel (TS) Chair, Balwant Rai (BR) Secretary, David French (DF), Kam Gadhary (KG), Paul Hughes (PH), Emily Kelly (EK), Shera Payne (SP), Don Robbie (DR), Kevin Tebbett (KT) Guest, Ashley Trinder (AT), Amie Widdows (AW) and Richard Woodcock (RW).


1. Welcome and Apologies
TS welcomed LSG members, including new members David French, Emily Kelly and Ashley Trinder.  Resignations from Paul Chapman, Suman Masih and Parveen Rai were noted. Kevin Tebbett was welcomed as a guest. Those present introduced themselves.

Apologies: Runjit Bhopal (RB) and Richard Thomas (RT). 


2. Approval of LSG Draft Minutes – Wednesday 24 January 2024
Passed unanimously.

ACTION 1: BR to upload minutes on to WDC website.


3. Matters Arising

RW was concerned the agenda is too long with too many attachments and should have more focus on important issues meriting group discussion.  

With one exception, all LSG members in the last meeting indicated they were satisfied with the number of documents attached to the agenda. 


4. LSG Chair’s Diary
TS made reference to some of his activities including a Landlord Forum (LF) planning visit to SYDNI Centre; ‘NRLA on Tour’ Kenilworth; Exeter LF; two articles for Landlord Newsletter; forum presentation and many other items.

TS presented two slides detailing his programme since January 2024 and asked for comments.

LSG members thanked TS for his contribution. 


5. Election of LSG Vice-Chair
TS confirmed two attempts have been made, but no nominations have been received. The matter to be taken to the next meeting in January 2025. 


6. Workload, Back-Up and Responsibilities
The following points were raised:
a) Assistance at LFs. TS pointed out the SYDNI Centre LF could do with additional input from more LSG members volunteering their time on the day.
b) It was agreed to have a reserve speaker (or pre-recorded video) available at an LF in the event of a no-show on the day.
c) AT and PH advised there were no dedicated budgets for LFs. 
TS pointed to income generation opportunities, for example at Exeter LF.
AT asked whether online LFs could be re-introduced. It was felt however that face-to-face LFs were preferred as they offered more opportunity to network and visit stalls.
d) DR remarked our LSG and LF are amongst the best in the Midlands region.
e) No further discussion on LSG members contributing articles to the Landlord Newsletter.


7. Strategies for Increasing LSG Membership and Delegates at LFs
TS suggested the following strategies:
a) Short LF video to be produced by Warwick District Council (WDC) Media Team.
b) LSG stand at LFs staffed by LSG members. Take-away ‘bookmark’ on LSG stall with QR code for contact/membership information.
c) QR code used in various situations, linked to WDC website.
d) Letting agents asked to distribute the Landlord Newsletter to their landlord database.
e) Greater use of social media to advertise forums and promote newsletters.
f) A local authority LF network group to exchange ideas and explore best practice.

Agreed WDC Media Team LF promotional video was a useful marketing tool. It was agreed to ask a selection of letting agencies, if they would distribute the Landlord Newsletter and other publicity for the next forum to their landlord databases.

TS advised Sheldon Bosley Knight were looking to share our Landlord Newsletter to 5,500 clients and landlords on their circulation list.

There was a general discussion around marketing initiatives to increase LSG membership and delegates at LFs.


8. LSG/LF Advertising
TS highlighted the following advertising aids:
a) Logo Competition! No logos from LSG members received for LSG and LFs.
b) Logos available from WDC Media Team.
c) Pull-up fabric ‘Welcome to Landlord Forum’ banner at entrance door (£109). 
d) Pull-up fabric LF ‘Sign-in Here’ banner for delegate sign-in table (£109). 
e) Pull-up fabric ‘Landlord Steering Group’ banner for LSG stall at LF (£109).
f) Outdoor LSG LF advertising tear drop flags (£94 each + base). 
g) Forum stall and sign-in table runners printed with LF logo (£32 x 2). 
h) LF folding ‘A’ frame pavement sign (£47). 
i) LSG bookmarks (to print 500 is £11.50) with a QR aide-mémoire code, on LSG stall. 
j) Free QR codes for link to webpage and, for example, LF swag bag, details on sponsors/stalls. 

LSG members were invited to view the Logos on the reading table, designed by the WDC Media Team, and select their favourites.

LSG Members noted the various marketing and advertising used to publicise the LSG and LF.

9. Review of LF Tuesday 21 May 2024 in Leamington
TS presented ‘Attendance Analysis and Briefing Notes’ with TS/WDC Media Team ‘Day After Review with Photos’ sent to Landlord List. 

Everyone agreed this was the most successful LF to date with 80 delegates and 20 stalls.

The LF promotional YouTube video by WDC Media Team was viewed. There was agreement this was well constructed and could be used to further promote the LSG and LF work.


10. Programme for Stratford LF, Tuesday 22 October 2024 
TS presented a draft programme. The following were discussed and agreed:
Damp and Mould. Law and Practice (EK)
Self-Managing Landlord Tips. House Handbook Part 2 (TS) 
Tenancy Deposit Resolution/Tenancy Deposit Scheme representative – reserve topic
Right to Rent (DF)
Topic to be decided – representative from Propertymark
Local Authority Updates (PH and AT)
Legal Updates (DR)

TS advised Citizens Advice Bureau, Propertymark and IKEA would like to have a stall.
AW confirmed Stratford Racecourse is booked for October Forum with sound system, refreshments and free car parking.
TS advised the venue should accommodate 24 stalls with no charges for stallholders.
ACTION 2: AW to check whether the larger room, furthest from the entrance, is booked at Stratford Racecourse and whether there is sufficient furniture available to accommodate 24 stalls, i.e. 24 tables and 50 chairs and up to 120 chairs for delegates.

11. Updating Websites
TS advised WDC website has been brought up-to-date and thanked those responsible for keeping it up to date. Stratford District Council (SDC) webpages are under review. There is a direct link from the SDC web pages to the WDC webpage on the LSG and LF.

ACTION 3: BR to leave only last 2 years minutes on the website.


12. Does the LSG need a volunteer agreement involving level of supervision and support, training, insurance, health and safety issues and expenses?
TS asked whether volunteer LSG members are covered by the Council’s employer or public liability insurance when undertaking activities such as assisting at LFs? 

SP and KG felt that Public Liability Insurance ought to cover volunteer activities. 

KG mentioned that normally each venue should have insurance cover.

ACTION 4: PH will check with the Insurance/Legal Team.


13. Proposal: ‘Using income generated from LF sponsorships and stall charges, create a ‘LSG Income Fund (LIF)’ for the purpose of reimbursing LSG members’ expenses, procuring LSG resources and improving LSG activities’.
PH and AT both supported the principle of sponsorship to offset the costs of venue hire and refreshments as well as for resources such advertising and publicity, but neither authority could support the proposal for covering LSG member expenses.
AT said he agreed with this policy.

After a long discussion the following RW proposal was put to the meeting: 
‘To look at opportunities to create a levy fund and to use 50% for expenses, for example booking venue, refreshments, publicity and 50% for LSG resources, for example purchasing sound system, banners, stands, leaflets, but not for members expenses.’
Seconded by SP and passed unanimously.


14. Zoe Court’s Feedback on LSG Questions Previously Raised 
TS has received further feedback from Zoe Court in regard to 12-monthly collection calendars and wheely bin permits, but these issues had not been resolved.

ACTION 5: PH will contact Zoe Court to seek further clarification and feedback in the next meeting. 


15. At LSG meetings, encourage LSG members to bring along copies of documents or artefacts, which may raise, for example, awareness of current matters relating to the PRS. Place on a ‘Reading Table’. 
TS requested members bring along useful, relevant documents for others to read.


16. Implement some minor amendments to standard WDC HMO licence conditions following consultation with LSG and selection of HMO tenants.
PH advised a consultation is open to LSG members as well as a sample of HMO tenants. Any feedback will be taken into account and presented to Cabinet since there is currently no delegation for making changes to HMO licence conditions.

ACTION 6: PH will report back at the next meeting.


17. Provide Comprehensive Guidance Documents for Private Landlords on:
a) Warwick and Stratford District Council’s ‘Landlord Checklist’
b) Warwick and Stratford District Council’s ‘Private Landlords’ Handbook’
PH advised he met with Paul Chapman, but there needed to be further work. 
AW informed members that SDC/WDC have agreed to adopt and publish guidance for all landlords, although it will take some time to review and finalise.
ACTION 7: PH and AT to report on progress at next meeting.

18. Joined up Approach with Local Councils
PH said an invitation was extended to Heads of Housing and Assets and their respective Portfolio Holders, but they did not attend the last LF. KT advised he invited Head of Housing, but she could not attend.

ACTION 8: PH will draft Head of Service/Portfolio Holder invitation for TS to approve.


19. Ongoing Discussion on ‘Student Market – Why is it declining?’
There were a range of views expressed around the effect of student numbers enrolling at Warwick University and the growth of PBSAs in Coventry. It was felt the recent Bus Survey, although of concern, was not regarded as a significant factor in terms of the student market. 

ACTION 9: Agreed to examine the issue in more detail at the next LSG meeting.


20. Set-up Task Group to: ‘Examine the LSG’s current direction; identify areas for improvement and implement a strategy for evaluating the impact.’ TS advised a task group should consider the role of the LSG and identify strategic objectives. RW felt any resources should be focussed on PRS related topics rather than the administrative arrangements for LFs. RW suggested Task Group involvement to be invited by email by TS.

ACTION 10: TS will email members to ask for volunteers for the Task Group.


21. Warwick and Stratford District Councils’ Updates 
PH mentioned they have received 420 applications for additional licensing. Reminder letters would be sent to those yet to apply and enforcement action will be taken if needed. Letter to students and landlords regarding waste have been sent. The Senior Environmental Health Officer’s post will be advertised next week.
AT said he has taken over from Paul Chapman temporarily till August 2024. They are looking into the viability of the role. AT is also keen to establish the number of landlords who are SDC based or who have property in the SDC area compared to those in the WDC area at next LF.
ACTION 11: BR to modify next LF sign-in sheet so, additionally, delegates tick whether they have rental properties in a) Leamington, b) Stratford c) Elsewhere.

ACTION 12: PH to investigate whether an alternative venue is available for WDC LSG meetings with convenient free car parking.

22. Legal Updates
None.

23. AOB
RW said Agenda is too long and needs to be cut short and focussed for more discussion.

AT raised the issue of Stratford landlords having different needs to Warwick landlords where there is more focus on HMOs, hence it would be useful to capture further information from LF attendance lists.

Meeting ended 4.55pm.

Future LSG Meetings and LFs

LSG Meeting
Wednesday 16 October 2024. 2.15pm – 4:45pm in Leamington - Ground Floor, Building 1, Saltisford Office Park, Ansell Way, Warwick, CV34 4UL

LSG Landlord Forum (date changed and venue booked): 
Tuesday 22 October 2024. 12.30pm – 4pm at 
Stratford-upon-Avon Racecourse, Luddington Road, Warwickshire CV37 9SE 

LSG Meeting (agreed – decide on venue):
Wednesday 22 January 2025. 2.15pm – 4:45pm in Leamington (Venue TBC)

LSG Landlord Forum (agreed – decide on venue):
Wednesday 14 May 2025. 12.30pm – 4pm in Leamington (Venue TBC)

LSG Meeting (provisional date to agree at next LSG meeting):
Wednesday 18 June 2025. 2.15pm – 4:45pm at Stratford-on-Avon (Venue TBC) 

LSG Landlord Forum (provisional date to agree at next LSG meeting):
Tuesday 21 October 2025. 12.30pm – 4pm at Stratford-upon-Avon (Venue TBC)

LSG Meeting (provisional date to agree at next LSG meeting):
Wednesday 21 January 2026. 2.15pm – 4:45pm in Leamington (Venue TBC)
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